COVER PAGE Eagle County Health Service District / Public Safety Association Inc. Request for Bids (RFB)

Eagle County Health Service District a quasi-municipal corporation and political subdivision of the State of Colorado d/b/a Eagle County Paramedic Services (hereinafter defined and referred to as "Principal Procurement Agency"), on behalf of itself and the Public Safety Association Inc. ("PSAI"), is requesting proposals for Medical Supplies, Equipment and Pharmaceuticals. The intent of this Request for Bids ("RFB") is that any contract between Principal Procurement Agency and Bidder resulting from this Request for Proposal (hereinafter defined and referred to as the "Master Agreement") be made available to other public agencies nationally, including state and local governmental entities, public and private primary, secondary and higher education entities, non-profit entities, and agencies for the public benefit ("Public Agencies"), through PSAI's cooperative purchasing program. The Principal Procurement Agency has executed a Principal Procurement Agency Certificate with PSAI (an example of which is included as Exhibit C) and has agreed to pursue the Master Agreement. Use of the Master Agreement by any Public Agency, including the Principal Procurement Agency, will be preceded by their registration with PSAI as a Participating Public Agency in PSAI's cooperative purchasing program. Registration as a Participating Public Agency by joining PSAI or one of its contracted partners and selecting to support the Master Intergovernmental Cooperative Purchasing Agreement, an example of which is attached as Exhibit B. The terms and pricing established in the resulting Master Agreement between the Bidder and the Principal Procurement Agency will be the same as that available to Participating Public Agencies through PSAI. All transactions, purchase orders, etc., will occur directly between the Bidder and each Participating Public Agency individually, and neither PSAI, the Principal Procurement Agency nor any Participating Public Agency, including their respective agents, directors, employees or representatives, shall be liable to Bidder for any acts, liabilities, damages, etc., incurred by any other Participating Public Agency. The Principal Procurement Agency is taking no part in evaluating bids or selecting the successful Bidder, and is making no representations regarding any of the equipment or services that may be procured by a Participating Public Agency. By participating in this RFB process or submitting a proposal pursuant to the RFB, any bidder, Participating Public Agency and PSAI waive any and all claims against the Principal Procurement Agency.

Request for Bids Number:	PSAI RFB 2018-01 Medical Supplies, Equipment and Pharmaceuticals
Specifications for:	Medical Supplies, Equipment and Pharmaceuticals (the "Products")
Contract Term:	This contract is targeted to begin on or after June 1, 2018 and will continue for 36 months upon agreement by both parties (the "Contract Term"). The Contract Term may be extended by 24 months upon agreement by both parties (the "Extension Term")
Deadline for Submission of Bids:	Friday, May 4, 2018, prior to 11:00 AM CST
Submit Bids To:	Public Safety Association Inc. 2800 North 7 th Street St Cloud, MN 56303
Bid Opening Date and Time:	Friday, May 4, 2018, 1:00 PM CST
Bid Opening Location:	Public Safety Association Inc. 2800 North 7 th Street St. Cloud, MN 56303
Bid Surety (Submit with bid)	\$1,000 (the " Bid Surety ")
Contact for Questions:	Cindy Sobania, office@publicsafetyassociation.org

PSAI welcomes timely competitive sealed bids for the Products. Late Bids shall not be considered. Bids may be submitted electronically or in hard copy form, as detailed in this RFB.

BIDDER CERTIFICATION

I agree to the specifications, terms and conditions of this RFB. I acknowledge my authority to submit this bid on behalf of the firm listed below and to bind it to comply with these specifications, terms and conditions if any contract is awarded through this RFB process.

Date:	Ву:
Company Name & Address:	Name:
	Title:
	Phone:
	Fax:
	E-mail:

Table of Contents

- <u>Page</u>
- 1-2 **RFB Cover Sheet**
- *3-4* Table of Contents

5-12 Organizational Profile – General Information

- Introduction
- National Sponsors
- Participation Public Agencies
- Estimated Volume
- Marketing Support
- Marketplace
- Multiple Awards
- Evaluation of Proposals
- Scope of Project
 - Objectives
 - General Definition of Products and/or Services

12 Notice Regarding Nationwide Sales Potential

12-18 Standard Contract Terms and Conditions

- 1.0 Basic Agreement
- 2.0 Contract Term
- 3.0 Contract Pricing
- 4.0 PSAI Purchases and the Contract Management Fee
- 5.0 Reporting Requirements
- 6.0 Non-Mandatory Contract
- 7.0 Delivery and Logistics
- 8.0 Acceptance of Products
- 9.0 Technical Support
- 10.0 Warranty
- 11.0 Insurance
- 12.0 Bid Surety
- 13.0 Audit
- 14.0 Conflicts of Interest
- 15.0 Contract Administrators and Key Personnel
- 16.0 Subcontractors
- 17.0 Quality Assurance Program
- 18.0 Compliance with Law and Regulation
- 19.0 Promotion and Publicity
- 20.0 Sales Calls
- 21.0 Financial Condition
- 22.0 Default
- 23.0 Termination
- 24.0 Contract Documents; Order of Precedence
- 25.0 Assignment
- 26.0 Severability
- 27.0 Choice of Law
- 28.0 Waiver of Liability

<u>Page</u>

19 Cover Sheet for start of Attachments, Forms and Exhibits

20 Attachment 1 – Special Terms and Conditions

- 1.0 Contract Management Fee
- 2.0 Bid Surety
- 3.0 Insurance
- 5.0 Delivery and Logistics
- 6.0 Return of Products

22 Attachment 2 – Bid Requirements

- 1.0 General Instructions to Bidders
- 2.0 Bid Preparation Instructions
- 3.0 Bid Format
- 4.0 Signatures
- 5.0 Withdrawal of Bids
- 6.0 Ownership
- 7.0 Schedule
- 8.0 Bids as Binding Offers
- 9.0 Late Bids
- 10.0 Rejection of Bids
- 11.0 Bid Opening
- 12.0 Evaluation of Bids
- 13.0 Contract Award
- 26 Attachment 3 Bidder Worksheet
- 28 Attachment 4 Product Specifications and Pricing Worksheet
- 29 Attachment 5 Designation of Confidential and Proprietary Information
- *30* Attachment 6 Supplier Worksheet for National Program Consideration
- 31-32 Attachment 7 Cost / Financial Proposal
- 33 Form 1 Core Bid Items Pricing
- 34 Form 2 Additional Items Bid
- 35-37 Exhibit A Public Safety Association Inc. National Cooperative Contract
- 38 Exhibit B Public Safety Association Inc. Cooperative Purchasing Agreement
- 39 Exhibit C Public Safety Association Inc. Principal Procurement Agency Certificate
- 40 This page intentionally left blank

GENERAL INFORMATION

Introduction

The purpose of this document is to provide interested parties with information to enable them to prepare and submit a proposal for Pharmaceutical Products, Medical Equipment and Supplies and Related Products and Solutions.

Eagle County Paramedic Services intends to use the results of this process to award a contract(s) or issuance of purchase order for the product(s) and or services(s) stated above.

The contract resulting from this RFB will be administered by Public Safety Association Inc., in partnership with Savvik Buying Group.

This Request for Proposal (RFB) is issued on behalf of Eagle County Paramedic Services by the Public Safety Association Inc., which is the sole point of contact for the Eagle County Paramedic Services during the procurement process.

Public Safety Association Inc.

Public Safety Association Inc. (herein "PSAI") assists Participating Public Agencies to reduce the cost of purchased goods through strategic sourcing that combines the volumes and the purchasing power of public agencies nationwide. This is accomplished through an award of competitively solicited contracts for high quality products and services by large and well recognized public agencies (herein "Lead Public Agencies"). The contracts provide for use by not only the respective Lead Public Agency, but also by other Participating Public Agencies.

National Sponsors

PSAI is jointly sponsored and supported by Savvik Buying Group.

Participating Public Agencies

Today more than 7,000 public agencies belong to the PSAI and its partners contracts and suppliers to procure products and services annually.

The Supplier(s) must communicate directly with any Participating Public Agency concerning the placement of orders, issuance of the purchase order, contractual disputes, invoicing, and payment.

Eagle County Paramedic Services, Colorado is acting as "Contracting Agent" for the Participating Public Agencies and shall not be held liable for any costs, damages, expenses, fees, liabilities, etc. incurred by any other Participating Public Agency.

Each Participating Public Agency enters into a Master Intergovernmental Cooperative Purchasing Agreement (MICPA) outlining the terms and conditions that allow access to the Lead Public Agencies' Master Agreements. Under the terms of the MICPA, the procurement by the Participating Public Agency shall be construed to be in accordance with, and governed by, the laws of the state in which the Participating Public Agency resides. A copy of the MICPA is included in Exhibit A of this RFB.

Estimated Volume

The estimated dollar volume of Products and Services purchased under the proposed Master Agreement is \$10 million dollars annually. While there is no minimum quantity of products required to be purchased under the proposed Master Agreement, Eagle County Paramedic Services and PSAI are committed to utilizing the

Master Agreement. PSAI shall determine if the Master Agreement is of value to their agency, and will promote the Master Agreement among other public agencies nationwide and internationally.

Marketing Support

PSAI provides marketing support for each Supplier's products through the following:

EMS Services, Municipalities, Fire Departments, Law Enforcement Schools and Universities, Hospitals, training facilities and other Public Safety services.

Administrative and marketing personnel that directly promote the PSAI to Participating Public Agencies through public agency meetings, email, national publications, annual meetings, Higher Education and State Associations.

Marketplace

PSAI will utilize the Savvik Buying Group online Marketplace, which gives Participating Public Agencies the ability to purchase from many PSAI contracts directly from the Savvik website. The Marketplace makes it easier for Participating Public Agencies to access many contracts through a single login and place orders using credit card or purchase order. Suppliers have the ability to add their products to the Marketplace at no cost.

Multiple Awards

Multiple awards may be issued as a result of the solicitation. Multiple awards will ensure that any ensuing Master Agreements fulfill current and future requirements of the diverse and large number of Participating Public Agencies.

Evaluation of Proposals

Proposals will be evaluated by PSAI in accordance with, and subject to, the relevant statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations that govern its procurement practices.

PSAI Board members and other Participating Public Agencies will assist the Lead Public Agency in evaluating proposals. The Supplier(s) that respond(s) affirmatively meets the requirements of this Request for Proposal and provides the best overall value will be eligible for a contract award. PSAI reserves the right to make available or not make available Master Agreements awarded by a Lead Public Agency to Participating Public Agencies.

Scope of the Project

Eagle County Paramedic Services is seeking proposals from qualified firms to establish a cooperative contract or contracts for pharmaceutical products, medical equipment and supplies and related products and solutions on behalf of all states, local governments, school districts, and higher education in the United States of America, and other governmental agencies and nonprofit organizations.

Objectives

A. Provide a comprehensive competitively solicited Master

Agreement offering products and services to Participating Public Agencies;

- B. Establish the Master Agreement as a Supplier's primary offering to Participating Public Agencies;
- C. Achieve cost savings for Suppliers and Participating Public Agencies through a single competitive solicitation process that eliminates the need for multiple bids or proposals;
- D. Combine the volumes of Participating Public Agencies to achieve cost effective pricing;
- E. Reduce the administrative and overhead costs of Suppliers and Participating Public Agencies through state of the art ordering and delivery systems;
- F. Comply with all federal and state statutes relative to providing quality products and services.

General Definition of Products and/or Services

Suppliers are to propose the broadest possible selection of pharmaceutical products, medical equipment and supplies and related products and solutions they offer. The intent of this solicitation is to provide Participating Public Agencies with products, services and solutions to meet their various needs. Therefore, the Suppliers should have demonstrated experience in providing the Products and Services as defined in this Request For Proposal, including but not limited to:

- A. Pharmaceutical Products This includes the complete range of brand and generic over-the-counter (OTC) and Rx prescription medications, vaccines and any other pharmaceuticals available from Supplier.
- B. Medical Equipment and Supplies This includes, but is not limited to the following categories:
 - Infection Control This includes, but is not limited to, latex gloves, latex-free gloves, glove holders, N95 respirators, face masks, eye protection, ear protection, personal protection, protection kits, spill kits, convenience bags, collection bags, biohazard bags, disinfecting wipes, disinfecting solutions and sprays, decontamination wipes, hand cleaners, air refresher and any other infection control products and solutions available from Supplier.
 - Airway & Oxygen Delivery This includes, but is not limited to, berman airways, oral airways, nasopharyngeal airways, alternate airways, ET tubes, specialty ET tubes, anesthetic, mucosal atomization, intubation aids, ET tube holders, video laryngoscope, laryngoscopes, decompression kits, cricothyrotomy kits, CPR barriers, disposable resuscitators, disposable resuscitation masks,

resuscitation accessories, nasal cannulas, oxygen masks, specialty masks, oxygen tubing, nebulizers, humidifiers and any other airway and oxygen delivery products and solutions available from Supplier.

- 3. Suction This includes, but is not limited to suction units, hand-held suction, disposable suction accessories, suction canisters and any other suction products and solutions available from Supplier.
- 4. Wound Care This includes, but is not limited to adhesive bandages, sponges and gauze, non-adhering dressing, conforming bandages, tape, self-adherent wraps, elastic bandages, foam pad dressings, burn sheets, burn dressings, burn blankets, burn kits, burn gel, multi-trauma dressings, bloodstoppers, emergency bandages, chest seals, hemostatics and any other wound care products and solutions available from Supplier.
- 5. Trauma Kits & First Aid This includes, but is not limited to, responder bags and kits, oxygen kits, first aid kits, first aid cabinets, ALS kits, snake bite kits, emergency obstetrics, wound cleansing, tongue depressors, first aid creams, oral glucose, patient care, irrigation solutions, eye care, warming blankets and mattresses, hot and cold compresses, analgesics and any other trauma kits and first aid products and solutions available from Supplier.
- 6. Patient Handling This includes, but is not limited to, cots, stair chairs, chairs, cot accessories, stretchers, SKED system, full-body splints, basket stretchers, patient movers, gurney pads, rescue equipment, disposable linens, blankets, body bags, disaster pouches and any other patient handling products and solutions available from Supplier.
- 7. Splinting & Immobilization This includes, but is not limited to, extrication, vacuum mattresses for pediatrics and adults, pediatric immobilization, backboards, backboard accessories, break-apart stretchers, restraint straps, limb restraints, hand restraints, disposable restraints, full patient restraints, helmet removal tool, cervical immobilization, cervical collars, splints, vacuum splints, traction devices and any other splinting and immobilization products and solutions offered by Supplier.
- Equipment Bags This includes, but is not limited to, oxygen bags, oxygen/trauma bags, trauma bags, waist packs, gear bags, climate controlled cases, hard cases, hard case accessories, trauma cases, AED carrying bags and cases, intubation cases, medication cases, accessory pouches, IV modules, immobilization cases and any other equipment bag products and solutions offered by Supplier.
- 9. IV Products & Blood Collection This includes, but is not limited to, IV sets, IV accessories, vial and ampule access devices, IV infusers, IV warmers, fluid infusion warmer, IV solutions, IV starter kit, IV dressings, IV arm boards, tourniquets, safety IV catheters, conventional IV catheters, needles and syringes, needle accessories, blood collection, intraosseous needles, personal sharps containers,

sharps brackets, sharps containers and any other IV products and blood collection products and solutions offered by Supplier.

- Diagnostics This includes, but is not limited to, sphygmomanometers, BP cuffs, multiple cuff systems, combination kits, replacement parts, wall/foor sphygs, automatic BP monitors, stethoscopes, stethoscope accessories, dopplers, ophthalmoscopes, penlights, thermometers, lancets, blood glucose monitors, field glucose kits and any other diagnostics products and solutions offered by Supplier.
- 11. Monitoring & Defibrillation This includes, but is not limited to, pulse oximetry, advanced monitoring, capnagraphy, disposable CO2 sampling lines, pulse oximetry accessories, AEDs, AED accessories, electrodes, EKG paper, patient preparation, defibrillator accessories, ECG calipers, defibrillator batteries, defibrillator mounts and any other monitoring and defibrillation products and solutions offered by Supplier.
- 12. Instruments & Personal Items This includes, but is not limited to, multi-functional gripping system, hemostats, forceps, scissors, shears, scalpels, knives, magnets, ECG calipers, window punches, cutters, multi-function tools, holster sets, holsters, CPR aids, flashlights, flashlight accessories, lightsticks, batteries, pediatric care and any other instruments and personal product and solutions offered by Supplier.
- Triage This includes, but is not limited to, triage systems, safety vests, traffic control, triage equipment, decontamination, oxygen manifold, immobilization and any other triage products and solutions offered by Supplier.
- 14. Training & Simulation This includes, but is not limited to, CPR manikins for infants, child, junior, and adult, CPR accessories, ACLS manikins, AED trainers, ACLS simulators, IO simulators, IV simulators, airway manikins, specialty manikins, simulation kits, training aids and any other training and simulation products and solutions available from Supplier.
- 15. Reference & Reporting This includes, but is not limited to, inventory management, field guides, pocket guides, reference materials, form holders, inventory tracking and any other reference and reporting products and solutions available from Supplier.
- C. 340B Program Supplier must be able to provide Products through the 340B Program for eligible organizations, including, but not limited to the following outpatient drugs: FDA-approved prescription drugs, over-the-counter (OTC) drugs written on a prescription, biological products that can be dispensed only by a prescription (other than vaccines), FDA-approved insulin, and any other products and solutions approved by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services for this program. Eligible organizations are only nonprofit health care organizations that have certain Federal designations or receive funding from specific

Federal programs are eligible organizations (covered entities) that can register, be enrolled and purchase discounted drugs through the 340B Program. These include Federally Qualified Health Centers, Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program grantees, and certain types of hospitals and specialized clinics.

- D. Related Products and Solutions Additional related products, services or solutions offered by Supplier.
 - a. Definitions

The following definitions are used throughout the RFB.

- Eagle County Paramedic Services means Eagle County Paramedic Services
- **Contracting Agent** means Eagle County Paramedic Services, Colorado
- Eagle County Paramedic Services Agency means Department /Division utilizing the service or product
- Managing Agent means Public Safety Association Inc.
- **Proposer/vendor/supplier** means a firm submitting a proposal in response to this RFB.
- **Contractor** means proposer awarded the contract.
- **Participating Public Agency "PPA"** is a public entity that elects to utilize the Master Agreement.
- b. Clarification of the specifications

All inquiries concerning this RFB must be directed to the person indicated on the cover page of the RFB Document. (electronic mail is the preferred method)

Any questions concerning this RFB must be submitted in writing by mail, fax or e-mail on or before the stated date on the Calendar of Events (see Section 1.6)

Proposers are expected to raise any questions, exceptions, or additions they have concerning the RFB document at this point in the RFB process. If a proposer discovers any significant ambiguity, error, conflict, discrepancy, omission, or other deficiency in this RFB, the proposer should immediately notify the contact person of such error and request modification or clarification of the RFB document.

Mailing Address: Public Safety Association Inc. c/o Eagle County Paramedic Services 2800 7th St. North St. Cloud, Minnesota, 56303

Proposers are prohibited from communicating directly with any employee of Eagle County Paramedic Services, except as described herein. No Eagle County Paramedic Services employee or representative other than those individuals listed as Eagle County Paramedic Services contacts in this RFB is authorized to provide any information or respond to any question or inquiry concerning this RFB. Communications must be with the Managing Agent.

c. Addendums and/or Revisions

In the event that it becomes necessary to provide additional clarifying data or information, or to revise any part of this RFB, revisions/amendments and/or supplements will be posted on www.publicsafetyassociationinc.org

It shall be the responsibility of the proposers to regularly monitor the PSAI website for any such postings. Proposers must acknowledge the receipt / review of any addendum(s) at the bottom of the RFB Cover Page / Signature Affidavit.

Each proposal shall stipulate that it is predicated upon the terms and conditions of this RFB and any supplements or revisions thereof.

d. Calendar of Events

Listed below are specific and estimated dates and times of actions related to this RFB. The actions with specific dates must be completed as indicated unless otherwise changed by the Eagle County Paramedic Services. In the event that the Eagle County Paramedic Services finds it necessary to change any of the specific dates and times in the calendar of events listed below, it will do so by issuing a supplement to this RFB and posting such supplement on the PSAI web site at www.publicsafetyassociation.org. There may or may not be a formal notification issued for changes in the estimated dates and times.

Event	Date
RFB Release	Thursday, March 8, 2018
Deadline for Submission of Questions	Before noon CST on Monday, April 13, 2018
Online Webinar Question & Answer Session	PSAI RFB 2018-01 Medical Supplies, Equipment and Pharmaceuticals - Q&A Session
	Monday, March 26, 2018, 10:00 AM - 11:00 AM, CST
	Please join our meeting from your computer, tablet or smartphone.
	https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/558838765
	You can also dial in using your phone. United States: +1 (312) 757-3121
	Access Code: 558-838-765
	First GoToMeeting? Let's do a quick system check: <u>https://link.gotomeeting.com/system-check</u>
Bid Due Date	Friday, May 4, 2018, prior to 11:00 AM CST

Bid Opening	Friday, May 4, 2018, 1:00 PM CST
Bidder Opening Location	Public Safety Association Inc.
	c/o Eagle County Paramedic Services
	2800 North 7 th Street
	St. Cloud, MN 56303
Contract Award	Contract is targeted to begin on, before or after June 1, 2018 and will continue for 36 months, inclusive with the option to extend up to 24 months, upon agreement by both parties (the "Contract Term").

NOTICE REGARDING NATIONWIDE SALES POTENTIAL

PSAI is conducting this procurement with the objective of establishing one or more blanket type contracts for use by our Members. Because our Members are located not only in Colorado, but throughout the country, we strongly urge you to participate in the process at the corporate level.

There is <u>considerable potential sales value</u> because PSAI is being used not only in the State of Colorado, but NATIONWIDE. This means that PSAI contractors will have a <u>special advantage</u> available to them in promoting sales to government agencies throughout the country... the ability to sell products without the need for the buyer to duplicate the competitive bidding process and expend the associated staff time and taxpayer dollars. We believe an PSAI contract would <u>enhance your competitive position</u> in the government marketplace, and are eager to work with you to promote the best interests of our participating local governments and qualifying non-profit organizations.

We look forward to your participation in our process. Please contact the PSAI staff member listed on the cover of this Invitation for additional information.

STANDARD CONTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS

1.0 Basic Agreement.

- 1.1 The Contract contemplated under this RFB will require the successful Bidder to provide PSAI Members with the Products in accordance with these Contract Terms and Conditions, and the **Special Terms and Conditions** document, attached as Attachment 1. In exchange, upon Contract award, PSAI will agree to offer the Contract to its Members.
- 1.2 Bidder agrees that all Product purchases made by Members under this Contract are "**PSAI Purchases**", subject only to the limits outlined below in Section 4.
- 1.3 Bids will be accepted and evaluated and resultant contracts awarded in accordance with the terms of this RFB, with particular attention to the **Bid Requirements** document and **Specifications** document, attached as Attachments 2 and 3, respectively, as well as any other attachments to this RFB.
- 2.0 **Contract Term.** The "**Contract Term**" shall be 36 months, beginning upon the execution of the Contract Award by both parties, the "**Contract Award Date**." The Contract Term may be extended for a period of 24 months, the "**Extension Term**", through written agreement of the parties.

3.0 **Contract Pricing.**

3.1 **Most Favored Customer Price.** PSAI encourages Bidders to bid using their best price given to their most favored customer. Bidder is responsible to determine any conditions that affect the cost of delivering the Products; and Bidder expressly acknowledges that the offered prices include these factors.

3.2 **Price Reduction Clause.**

- 1. If during the Contract Term, Bidder sells the same Products to any agency or group of agencies at prices below those offered by Bidder in a single unit quantity under this Contract, then Bidder agrees to immediately extend such lower prices to PSAI for future PSAI Purchases in accordance with this Section. Bidder may offer "local contracts" to offer pricing to members in special situations without affecting the overall master agreement.
- 2. A price reduction shall apply to PSAI Purchases under this Contract if, during the Contract Term, the Bidder—
 - 3.2.2.1 Revises the commercial catalog, pricelist, schedule or other document upon which this Contract was predicated to reduce prices; or
 - 3.2.2.2 Grants more favorable discounts or terms and conditions than those contained in the commercial catalog, pricelist, schedule or other documents upon which this Contract was predicated.
- 3. The Bidder agrees to offer the price reduction to PSAI with the same effective date, and for the same time period, as extended to the other customers.
- 4. The Bidder may offer PSAI a voluntary price reduction at any time during the Contract Term.
- 5. The Bidder shall notify PSAI of any price reduction subject to this clause as soon as possible, but not later than 15 calendar days after its effective date. Bidder's report must include an explanation of the conditions under which the reductions were made.
- 6. The Contract will be modified to reflect any price reduction which becomes applicable in accordance with this clause.
- 7. This Price Reduction Clause does not apply to volume discount pricing detailed elsewhere in this RFB.

3.3 Price Escalation Clause.

- 1. Pricing on the Products shall be held firm for the Contract Term.
- 2. Notwithstanding the limitation in Section 3.3.1, beginning in the thirteenth month of the Contract Term, Bidder may increase the price of the Products once every twelve months if the Bidder can show evidence of corresponding price increases from its manufacturers.
- 3. Written approval from PSAI is required for all increases in Product pricing. Bidder must submit to PSAI its request to increase Product pricing, along with evidence of the manufacturer cost increase, such as a receipt from the manufacturer. PSAI agrees to review and respond to Bidder's request within 30 days after receipt.
- 3.4 **Payment Clause.** Bidder will negotiate payment process and terms directly with PSAI Members.

4.0 **PSAI Purchases and the Contract Management Fee**

4.1 Bidder agrees to pay PSAI a Contract Management Fee (as defined in the Special Terms and Conditions) for each PSAI Purchase during the Contract Term. All Product purchases made by Members during the Contract Term are "**PSAI Purchases**", subject only to the limits outlined in this Section 4.

- 4.2 Product purchases made by PSAI Members under existing purchase orders or contracts with Bidder that are in place at the time of Contract Award ("Existing Member Contracts") are excluded from the definition of PSAI Purchases provided that Bidder satisfies the following requirements. Upon notification of Contract Award, Bidder must provide PSAI with a list of Existing Member Contracts that includes the following information: parties to the contract; contract execution and expiration dates; and Products covered by the contract ("Existing Member Contract List"). PSAI will keep the Existing Member Contract List confidential. The Existing Member Contract List will be attached to the executed Contract between Bidder and PSAI. Only Product purchases made during the Contract Term under the Existing Member Contracts on the Existing Member Contract List shall be exempt from the Contract Management Fee.
- 4.3 The "**Contract Management Fee**" for this Contract is defined in Special Terms and Conditions.
- 4.4 Contract Management Fees for each Purchase Order must be received by PSAI no more than thirty (30) days after Products are "Accepted" by the Member, as defined under Section 8, below. Late management fees will be assessed a 1.5% finance charge per month.

5.0 **Reporting Requirements**

5.1 **Purchase Volume / Sales Reports.**

- Bidder agrees to submit detailed itemized monthly reports using the "Purchase Volume / Sales Report Template" provided by PSAI. Sales must be reported during the month in which purchase order was accepted. PSAI recognizes that the actual date(s) of delivery may be unavailable at that time and requests that delivery dates be reported when they are known.
- 2. Purchase Volume / Sales Reports must be generated in Microsoft Excel and submitted via electronic mail to PSAI by the 15th day of the month following. For example, if you are reporting for the month of June, your report would be due by the 15th of July and would contain any new sales for the month of June. Reports will include, but are not limited to the following:
 - PSAI Member Number
 - Service Name
 - City
 - State
 - Invoice_Number
 - Invoice_Date
 - Item_Number
 - Item_Description
 - Quantity
 - Unit_Price
 - Ext_Price
 - PSAI Contract Management Fee
- Failure to provide the detailed itemized Purchase Volume / Sales Reports may result in a \$50 late charge per day and may also result in termination of this Contract, at the discretion of PSAI.
- 5.2 **Additional Reports.** Bidder agrees to comply with reasonable requests made by PSAI and its Members for additional reports.
- 6.0 **Non-Mandatory Contract.** PSAI does not mandate its members to purchase under this Contract. There are no quantities guaranteed by the Principal Procurement Agency and PSAI or set forth in this RFB.

- 7.0 **Delivery and Logistics.** Details related to the date, time and location of delivery by Bidder for purchases made under this Contract will be determined by Bidder and Member in accordance with the terms outlined in the Special Terms and Conditions.
- 8.0 Acceptance of Products. Bidder agrees to provide the Products in accordance with the terms of this Contract and agrees that Members will have the right to reject Products that do not conform to Contract specifications. A Product shall be deemed "Accepted" by a Member after Bidder delivers the Product to the Member and the Member signs the delivery receipt for that Product.
- 9.0 **Technical Support.** With each PSAI Purchase, Bidder agrees to provide technical service and support during regular business hours Monday to Friday via a toll-free number and email address.
- 10.0 **Warranty.** Bidder agrees to provide the warranty required under the Special Terms and Conditions for the Contract Term.
- 11.0 **Insurance.** Bidder agrees to maintain insurance required under the Special Terms and Conditions for the Contract Term.

12.0 Bid Surety

- 12.1 Bids shall be accompanied by the Bid Surety, as defined in the Special Terms and Conditions. The Bid Surety must come in the form of a certified check, cashier's check or surety bond; made payable to the "Public Safety Association Inc."; and conditioned upon PSAI awarding the Contract to Bidder. In the event Bidder fails to comply with the Contract, the Bid Surety may be forfeited as liquidated damages.
- 12.2 Bid Sureties of unsuccessful bidders will be returned by mail postmarked within five working days after an award is made.
- 13.0 **Audit.** Bidder agrees to retain all books, records and other documents relative to the Contract (the "**Contract Documents**") for 5 years after the Contract Term ends, or until audited by PSAI, whichever is sooner. Bidder agrees to grant PSAI and its authorized agents full access and the right to examine the Contract Documents.

14.0 **Conflicts of Interest.**

- 14.1 Bidder covenants that, to the best of its knowledge, no employee, officer or board member of PSAI presently has any financial interest in Bidder.
- 15.0 **Contract Administrators and Key Personnel.** Bidder shall notify PSAI in writing of any change in the primary contacts for this Contract within seventy-two hours (72) of such change. Primary contacts include but are not limited to: national sales manager, contract administrator, Contract Management Fee contact, reporting contact, and sales representatives.
- 16.0 **Subcontractors.** PSAI reserves the right to approve all subcontractors retained by Bidder to perform work under this Contract. Bidder agrees to be responsible for all work performed by subcontractors under this Contract. In the event that the Bidder is not the company providing the direct service in any particular state, the Bidder will remain responsible to comply with all the requirements of the Contract.

17.0 Quality Assurance Program

- 17.1 Bidder agrees to use industry-recognized standards and procedures to assure that a satisfactory level of quality control is maintained for the Products.
- 17.2 Bidder represents that it currently has, and warrants that it will maintain for the duration of the Contract Term, an appropriate quality assurance, as demonstrated in its Bid.

18.0 **Compliance with Law and Regulation.**

- 18.1 Bidder represents that it is currently in compliance, and warrants that it will remain for the duration of the Contract Term in compliance, with all applicable federal, state and local laws, ordinances, codes and regulations applicable to Bidder. Bidder currently has and agrees to maintain all licenses necessary for Bidder to perform its obligations under this Contract.
- 18.2 Bidder understands that many of PSAI's Members are government agencies subject to federal, state and local procurement laws and regulations. Bidder agrees to comply with any procurement and other laws and regulations made applicable to Bidder by virtue of Bidder selling Product to Members under this Contract.

19.0 **Promotion and Publicity**

- 19.1 PSAI Website Promotion. Bidder agrees to provide PSAI with a technical information packet related to the Products via email, and PSAI agrees to post the information to its main and Members-only websites. PSAI will work with Bidder to gather and post the appropriate information. Bidder will be responsible for making any and all necessary changes or alterations to the technical information packets and provide updated packets to PSAI as necessary. The information packet must be approved by PSAI. PSAI may make the Products included in Bidder's bid proposal made available to its Members for purchase at PSAI's online PSAI Store or PSAI Partners Store. Bidder agrees to provide all support and data necessary to make the Products available for purchase at the PSAI Store.
- 19.2 **Trade Shows; Signage.** If Bidder attends trade shows of any type, in any state where Members are located, Bidder agrees to exhibit the Products and promote PSAI and this Contract. Bidder agrees to cover all expenses for production of signs bearing Bidder's name and logo to be displayed at conferences. The sign may read "Proud Vendor of Public Safety Association Inc.".
- 19.3 **Vendor Website Promotion.** Bidder must post information about this Contract on its website. Posted information must include the PSAI logo and link to the PSAI website. Prior to posting such information, Bidder agrees to allow PSAI an opportunity to review and approve the content.
- 19.4 **Publicity.** Bidder shall not refer to this Contract, PSAI or PSAI Members in any advertising or publicity without first obtaining written permission from PSAI and individual Member concerned.
- 20.0 **Sales Calls.** Bidder agrees to conduct planned visits to PSAI Members to explain the Contract, communicate the savings, and promote the relationship between PSAI and Bidder.
- 21.0 **Financial Condition.** Bidder agrees to provide written notification to PSAI of any changes of Bidder's financial condition or corporate standing which may significantly impact the Bidder's ability to fulfill the terms and conditions of the Contract. Notice must be provided within 72 hours of such change.

22.0 Default

22.1 **Bidder Events of Default.** The occurrence of any of the following events shall be considered an event of default (a "**Bidder Default**") by Bidder under the Contract:

- (1) Failure to pay the Contract Management Fee;
- (2) Violation of the Contract Pricing terms in Section 3;
- (3) Failure to file complete and timely submit sales reports;
- (4) Provision of Products that do not conform to Contract specifications; and
- (5) Other acts or omissions by Bidder in violation of the terms of this Contract.
- 22.2 **PSAI Remedies.** Upon the occurrence of a Bidder Default, PSAI has the right to terminate the Contract, subject to the Cure Period detailed below. PSAI also has the right to deem the Bidder "nonresponsible" and ineligible to bid on or perform under PSAI contracts for a period of 3 years. PSAI may also pursue all other remedies permitted by the Contract or available by law and equity.
- 22.3 PSAI Events of Default. The occurrence of any of the following events shall be considered an event of default (a "PSAI Default") by PSAI under the Contract:
 (1) Failure to offer the Contract to Members; and
 (2) Other acts or omissions by PSAI in violation of the terms of this Contract.
- 22.4 **Bidder Remedies.** Upon the occurrence of a PSAI Default, Bidder has the right to terminate the
- Contract, subject to the Cure Period detailed below. Bidder may also pursue all other remedies permitted by the Contract or available by law and equity.
- 22.5 **Cure Period.** Upon the occurrence of an event of default, the non-defaulting party agrees to provide written notice to the defaulting party of the default. The defaulting party then has 30 days after receiving writen notice to cure the default (the "Cure Period"). After expiration of the Cure Period, if the defaulting party has not remedied the default, then the non-defaulting party will have the right to exercise the remedies outlined in this Section.
- 23.0 **Termination.** This Contract will terminate upon the earliest of the following dates: (a) expiration of the Contract Term (unless extended), (b) termination following an event of default that remains uncured through the Cure Period in accordance with Section 22, or (c) by either party for convenience with written notice. Upon Contract termination, Bidder remains obligated to pay all Contract Management Fees incurred as of the date of Contract termination.

24.0 Contract Documents; Order of Precedence

- 24.1 The Contract shall consist of the following documents (inclusive of attachments and amendments), which are presented in order of precedence: (1) Contract Award; (2) RFB Cover Sheet; (3) Attachment 1 Special Terms and Conditions; (4) Attachment 2 Bid Requirements; (5) Attachment 3 Bidder Worksheet; (5) Attachment 4 Product Specifications and Pricing Worksheet (6) Attachment 5 Designation of Confidential and Proprietary Information (7) Attachment 6 Supplier Worksheet for National Program Consideration (8) Attachment 7 Cost / Financial Proposal (9) Form 1 Core Bid Items Pricing (10) Form 2 Additional Items Bid
- 24.2 The entire contents of this RFB, the Bidders' response to this RFB, any changes or modifications agreed to in writing by the parties shall be made part of the Contract.
- 24.3 Conflict between the terms of the foregoing documents will be resolved based on the order of precedence.
- 24.4 Any modifications made by Bidder to the terms and conditions in the RFB are expressly rejected unless specifically accepted by PSAI in writing in the Contract Award document.
- 25.0 **Assignment.** This Contract, and Bidder's rights and obligations under this Contract, are not assignable by the Bidder in whole or in part without the prior written consent of PSAI.

- 26.0 **Severability.** If any provision of this Contract is held to be invalid, such invalidity shall not affect other provisions or application to any other part of the Contract which can be given effect without the invalid provision. To this end, the provisions of this Contract are declared to be severable.
- 27.0 **Choice of Law.** This RFB and the resulting Contract are to be governed by the laws of the State of Minnesota.
- 28.0 **Waiver of Liability**. The Principal Procurement Agency is taking no part in evaluating bids or selecting the successful Bidder, and is making no representations regarding any of the equipment or services that may be procured by a Participating Public Agency. By participating in this RFB process or submitting a proposal pursuant to the RFB, any Bidder agrees to waive any and all claims against the Principal Procurement Agency, and incorporate a waiver of all claims against the Principal Procurement Agency into terms of the sale of Product purchases made by PSAI Members.

Attachment 1 – Special Terms and Conditions

Attachment 2 – Bid Requirements

- Attachment 3 Bidder Worksheet
- Attachment 4 Product Specifications and Pricing Worksheet
- Attachment 5 Designation of Confidential and Proprietary Information
- Attachment 6 Supplier Worksheet for National Program Consideration
- Attachment 7 Cost / Financial Proposal
- Form 1 Core Bid Items Pricing
- Form 2 Additional Items Bid
- Exhibit A Public Safety Association Inc. National Cooperative Contract
- Exhibit B Public Safety Association Inc. Cooperative Purchasing Agreement
- Exhibit C Public Safety Association Inc. Principal Procurement Agency Certificate

ATTACHMENT 1 – SPECIAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS PSAI RFB 2018-01 MEDICAL SUPPLIES, EQUIPMENT AND PHARMACEUTICALS

PSAT RED 2016-01 WEDICAL SUPPLIES, EQUIPWENT AND PHARIN

1.0 **Contract Management Fee.**

The Contact Management Fee will be two percent (2%) of the value gross sales made under this Contract and calculated based on the gross sales of each calendar month invoiced, regardless of when Bidder receives payment from the Member.

2.0 **Bid Surety.** The Bid Surety requirement is one thousand dollars (\$1,000.00). Bids must be on the basis of cash payment for work and accompanied by a cash deposit, certified check (on a responsible bank in the State of Minnesota), or a bidder's bond made payable, without conditions, to "Public Safety Association Inc.," in an amount of \$1,000.00. No bid may be withdrawn within 30 days of submission. Bidder selecting to use the electronic bid submittal process, shall copy the bid surety and include the copy in the electronic submittal package, with a note stating it was placed in the mail. Place the bid surety in the mail, to be received by Friday, May 4, 2018, prior to 11:00 AM CST, at mailing address is listed on cover page.

3.0 Insurance.

- 3.1 Unless otherwise stipulated, Bidder/Contractor must have the following insurance and coverage minimums:
 - 3.1.1 General liability insurance with a Single Occurrence limit of at least \$1,000,000.00, and a General Aggregate limit of at least two times the Single Occurrence limit.
 - 3.1.2 Product liability insurance with a Single Occurrence limit of at least \$1,000,000.00, and a General Aggregate limit of at least two times the Single Occurrence limit for all Products except Automotive Fire Apparatus. For Automotive Fire Apparatus, see Section B Product Specific of this Invitation.
 - 3.1.3 Property Damage or Destruction insurance is required for coverage of End User owned equipment while in Contractor's possession, custody or control. The minimum Single Occurrence limit is \$500,000.00 and the General Aggregate limit must be at least two times the Single Occurrence limit. This insurance may be carried in several ways, e.g. under an Inland Marine policy, as part of Automobile coverage, or under a Garage Keepers policy. In any event, this coverage must be specifically and clearly listed on insurance certificate(s) submitted to PSAI.
 - 3.1.4 Insurance coverage shall be in effect for the length of any contract made pursuant to this Invitation, and for any extensions thereof, plus the number of days/months required to deliver any outstanding order after the close of the contract period.
- 3.2 Original Insurance Certificates must be furnished to PSAI on request, showing Bidder/Contractor as the insured and showing coverage and limits for the insurances listed above.
- 3.3 If any Product(s) or Service(s) will be provided by parties other than Bidder/Contractor, all such parties are required to carry the minimum insurance coverages specified herein, and if requested by PSAI, a separate insurance certificate must be submitted for each such party.
- 3.4 PSAI reserves the right to contact insurance underwriters to confirm policy and certificate issuance and document accuracy

4.0 **Delivery and Logistics.** Deliveries shall be made as called for within two (2) business days of the agreed delivery date per the purchase order, unless noted area are outlined in RFB response.

5.0 **Return of Products.**

- 5.1 Bidder agrees to accept returns and exchanges of all Products without a restocking charge.
- 5.2 Bidder agrees to be responsible for pickup and deliveries of returns and exchanges.
- 5.3 Bidder agrees to apply credit to appropriate customer account no later than the next billing period of when returned item(s) was originally billed.

ATTACHMENT 2 – BID REQUIREMENTS PSAI RFB 2018-01 MEDICAL SUPPLIES, EQUIPMENT AND PHARMACEUTICALS

1.0 General Instructions to Bidders

- 1.1 **Bids as Offers.** Each Bid submitted in response to this RFB will constitute an offer by Bidder to provide the Products to PSAI Members in accordance with the terms and conditions of this RFB.
- 1.2 **Bidder to Pay Bid Costs.** This RFB does not obligate PSAI to pay any costs that Bidder incurs in the preparation of its Bid or the contract. All costs associated with preparation of a Bid or contract in response to this RFB will be borne solely by the Bidder.
- 1.3 **Use and Ownership of Bids.** All Bids shall become the property of Eagle County Paramedic Services and PSAI and both retain the right to disclose bids to its Members.
- 1.4 **PSAI Right to Change RFB.** Prior to contract award PSAI reserves the right in its sole discretion to amend, supplement, withdraw, or otherwise change this RFB in any manner. PSAI will notify bidders of RFB changes using the method determined by PSAI to be most appropriate.
- 1.5 **Restriction on Communication.** Bidders shall not initiate contact with any Eagle County Paramedic Services or PSAI employee, or Eagle County Paramedic Services or PSAI workgroup member, except as provided herein.
- 1.6 **Bidder's Questions & Requests for Clarification.** All questions regarding this RFB should be emailed to <u>office@publicsafetyassociation.org</u>. PSAI will provide written responses to Bidder questions.

2.0 Bid Preparation Instructions

- 2.1 Include the following information on the outside of the Bid:
 - (1) Bidder Name and Address
 - (2) RFB Title
- 2.2 Complete and sign the **Bidder Certification Form** on the **Cover Sheet**.
- 2.3 Complete and sign the **Bidder Worksheet** on **Attachment 3**.
- 2.4 Complete and sign the **Product Specification and Pricing Sheet** on **Attachment 4**.
- 2.5 Complete Forms 1, 2 and 3.
- 3.0 **Bid Format.** Bids may be submitted by email or in hard copy form.
 - 3.1 **Electronic submission.** All Bids submitted electronically to <u>https://www.dropbox.com/request/0p12uDXB3ucesPf3JFPe</u> or by email must be sent to <u>office@publicsafetyassociation.org</u> with the words "BID ENCLOSED" followed by the name and the address of the Bidder and the title of the project. The Bid should be attached to the email in Microsoft Word or Adobe Acrobat format. Bid pricing sheet should be submitted in Excel.
 - 3.2 **Hard copy submissions.** All hard copy Bids must be submitted in sealed envelopes with the name and the address of the Bidder and the title of the project on the exterior of the package, along with the words "BID ENCLOSED". Bid envelopes must contain one hard copy and one electronic copy of the full bid and a copy supplied on electronic media in Microsoft Word or Adobe Acrobat format. A complete listing of bid products must also be included in an Excel or CSV file using the provided PSAI template.
- 4.0 **Signatures.** Bids that are not signed by the individual making them must be accompanied by a power of attorney evidencing authority to sign the Bid in the name of the person for whom it is signed.

- 5.0 **Withdrawal of Bids.** Bids may be withdrawn prior to the Bid due date provided that:
 - 5.1 Bidder provides a written withdrawal request that is physically received in hard copy form or by email by PSAI by the time and date specified for Bid due date, or
 - 5.2 An authorized representative of the Bidder physically retrieves the Bid by providing proof of their identity and signs a receipt for the Bid prior to the time and date specified for the Bid due date.
- 6.0 **Ownership.** Submitted Bids will be the property of PSAI and will not be returned.
- 7.0 **Schedule.** The schedule of events for this RFB is as follows:

Event	Date
RFB Release	Thursday, March 8, 2018
Deadline for Submission of Questions	Before noon CST on Monday, April 13, 2018
Online Webinar Question & Answer Session	PSAI RFB 2018-01 Medical Supplies, Equipment and Pharmaceuticals - Q&A Session
	Monday, March 26, 2018, 10:00 AM - 11:00 AM, CST
	Please join our meeting from your computer, tablet or smartphone.
	https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/558838765
	You can also dial in using your phone. United States: +1 (312) 757-3121
	Access Code: 558-838-765
	First GoToMeeting? Let's do a quick system check: <u>https://link.gotomeeting.com/system- check</u>
Bid Due Date	Friday, May 4, 2018, prior to 11:00 AM CST
Bid Opening	Friday, May 4, 2018, 1:00 PM CST
Bidder Opening Location	Public Safety Association Inc.
	c/o Eagle County Paramedic Services
	2800 North 7 th Street
	St. Cloud, MN 56303
Contract Award	Contract is targeted to begin on, before or after
	June 1, 2018 and will continue for 36 months,
	inclusive with the option to extend up to 24
	months, upon agreement by both parties (the
	"Contract Term").

- 8.0 **Bids as Binding Offers.** Once opened, each Bid is a binding offer that must available for acceptance for 90 days.
- 9.0 **Late Bids.** Late Bids will be deemed unresponsive and will be retuned unopened.

- 10.0 **Rejection of Bids.** PSAI reserves the right to reject any or all Bids and to waive informalities and irregularities in Bids. PSAI will reject as nonresponsive Bids that contain material variances from the specifications detailed herein. PSAI considers a variance to be material if that variance gives a bidder substantial advantage or benefit over other bidders.
- 11.0 **Bid Opening.** Bids will be opened at the date, time and location set forth on the Cover Sheet of this RFB. Bids will be opened in the presence of the PSAI Officers identified on the Cover Sheet.

12.0 Evaluation of Bids

12.1 It is PSAI's policy to award contracts to the lowest responsive, responsible bidder or bidders. PSAI reserves the right to consider all elements in addition to cost in the selections of a Bidder, or Bidders, and is not obligated to select the lowest bidder. While cost is an important factor, Bids will be evaluated for responsiveness and Bidders for their responsibility, pursuant to the following criteria.

12.2 Responsive Bids

12.2.1 Bid responsiveness will be determined through evaluation of the following criteria:

	Description		Percent
	General requirements		40
a.	Products, services and solutions		
b.	Organizational capabilities		
	i. Company		
	ii. Distribution		
	iii. Marketing		
	iv. Quality		
	v. Administration		
	vi. Financial Statements		
	vii. Environmental		
	viii. Additional Information		
C.	Staff qualifications		
	Technical requirements		20
a.	Service		
b.	Ordering and delivery		
c.	Fill Rates		
d.	Returns		
e.	Disaster plan		
f.	Recalls		
g.	Reporting		
h.	Pedigree Authentication Program		
a.	Cost		40
		TOTAL	100

12.2.2 PSAI reserves the right to reject any Bid if the evidence submitted by or an investigation of such Bidder fails to satisfy PSAI that such Bidder is properly qualified to carry out the

obligations of the contract and complete the work therein. The competence and responsibility of the Bidder will be considered in making an award.

12.2.3 All responses to this RFB should be clear and concise. Bids that are not substantive may be considered unresponsive. Responses of excessive length or containing excessive advertisement are discouraged and may be considered unresponsive. Responses must distinguish between currently available products and those still under development or in the process or becoming a product and service. Bidder is encouraged to make recommendations based on currently deliverable products and services.

13.0 Contract Award

- 13.1 This RFB is not an offer to contract. Only the execution of a written contract award will obligate the PSAI.
- 13.2 PSAI reserves the right to award this Contract to one or more Bidders without prior notification to any other Bidders.
- 13.3 PSAI reserves the right to accept or reject any Product Item or option offered. Additionally, all options included in Bidder's response and accepted by PSAI are understood to be included in any contract
- 13.4 PSAI shall award contract(s) for line items or groups of line items, at its sole discretion.

ATTACHMENT 3 - BIDDER WORKSHEET PSAI RFB 2018-01 MEDICAL SUPPLIES, EQUIPMENT AND PHARMACEUTICALS

Provide the following certifications. If you are unable to make the certification as written, please indicate you have an exception in the chart below and provide detailed information about the exception.

	Certification	Initials	Exception?
1.	Bidder certifies that it understands the Contract Management Fee		-
	provisions of this RFB and agrees to pay the Contract Management Fee		
	in accordance with those terms.		
2	Bidder certifies that to the best of its knowledge no employee officer		

- 2. Bidder certifies that, to the best of its knowledge, no employee, officer or board member of PSAI presently has any financial interest in Bidder.
- 3. Bidder certifies that neither its organization nor its executives are currently suspended or debarred by the Federal government or any State or local government.
- 4. Bidder certifies that Bidder is not currently involved in any material litigation that could hinder Bidder's ability to provide the Products to PSAI in accordance with the terms of this RFB.
- 5. Bidder certifies that it has reviewed the terms and conditions of the RFB. Bidder represents that it understands the obligations of Bidder under any Contract that could be awarded as a result of its Bid. Bidder further warrants that, upon Contract Award, Bidder agrees to be bound to the terms of the resulting Contract, including, without limitation, the Standard Contract Terms and Conditions and the Special Terms and Conditions in Attachment 1.

Provide the following information in your Bid and initial next to each piece of information provided.

Initials

Required Information

- 1. Identify and provide detailed contact information (name, address, telephone number, fax number, and email address) for the following:
 - a. A single point of contact for all general matters pertaining to the Contract
 - b. A single individual responsible for payment of the Contract Management Fee
 - c. A single individual responsible for preparation of reports under the Contract.
- 2. Organizational background, structure and years in business.
- 3. Submit names, qualifications and years with company of sales team.
- 4. Provide a minimum of 4 references with which you have done business in the past 12 months.
- 5. Provide a brief summary highlighting your organization's capacity:
 - a. Commitment to service
 - b. Past experience with PSAI and its Members
 - c. Coverage area
 - d. Service availability
 - e. Customer communications
 - f. Technical ability and competence
 - g. Range of Products available
 - h. Financial strength
 - i. Compatible organizational philosophies
- 6. Demonstrate you have the facilities, personnel and equipment to expeditiously provide the Products and to provide the necessary ongoing support.
- 7. Describe your warehouse and distribution system.
- 8. Describe your policies and procedures documenting and resolving customer complaints.

- 9. Describe your procedure for dissemination of new products and equipment and training in use of new products.
- 10. Describe your emergency service procedure for after normal business hours.
- 11. Describe your resources and methodology to provide service to the United States and Canada.
- 12. Describe your repair services and availability of replacement parts.
- 13. Describe your disaster plan to assure service is uninterrupted for any reason.
- 14. Describe any additional services offered by your company.
- 15. Provide a catalog or listing of your complete line of products that includes PSAI pricing for every item in the catalog.
- 16. Submit complete copies of all contracts and order forms Members would be expected to sign when placing orders under this Contract.
- 17. Document Bidder quality assurance program, including a document retention plan.
- 18. Submit sample Purchase Volume Report.
- 19. Submit a proper and verifiable Certificate of Insurance in the minimum amount of \$1,000,000 issued by company rated 'A+' as reported in the current edition of Best's Key Rating Guide, published by Alfred M. Best Company, Inc.
- 20. Minority and Women Business Enterprise (MWBE) and (HUB) Participation.

It is the policy of some entities participating in PSAI to involve minority and women business enterprises (MWBE) and historically underutilized businesses (HUB) in the purchase of goods and services. Respondents shall indicate below whether or not they are an M/WBE or HUB certified.

- Minority / Women Business Enterprise

Respondent Certifies that this firm is a M/WBE	Yes or No
 Historically Underutilized Business 	
Respondent Certifies that this firm is a HUB	Yes or No
Please include a copy(s) of your certification.	

BIDDER CERTIFICATION

I warrant that the foregoing certifications and information provided as part of this Bid is accurate and complete to the best of my knowledge.

Date:	Ву:
Company Name & Address:	Name:
	Title:
	Phone:
	Fax:
	E-mail:

ATTACHMENT 4 - PRODUCT SPECIFICATIONS & PRICING WORKSHEET

PSAI RFB 2018-01 MEDICAL SUPPLIES, EQUIPMENT AND PHARMACEUTICALS

Product Pricing Certifications

Provide the following certifications. If you are unable to make the certification as written, please indicate you have an exception in the chart below and provide detailed information about the exception.

Certification

Initials Exception?

- 1. Bidder certifies that the product prices included in its bid will be effective on the date of Contract Award.
- 2. Bidder certifies that it understands and agrees to the Contract Pricing terms of the Standard Contract Terms and Conditions, including, without limitation the Price Escalation and Price Reduction clauses.

BIDDER PRICING CERTIFICATION

I warrant that the product pricing certifications and information provided as part of this Bid is accurate and complete to the best of my knowledge.

Date:	Ву:
Company Name & Address:	Name:
	Title:
	Phone:
	Fax:
	E-mail:

ATTACHMENT 5 – DESIGNATION OF CONFIDENTIAL AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION SUBMIT WITH RFB

PSAI RFB 2018-01 MEDICAL SUPPLIES, EQUIPMENT AND PHARMACEUTICALS

Designation of Confidential and Proprietary Information

The attached material submitted in response to this Proposal includes proprietary and confidential information which qualifies as a trade secret, as provided in article 74 section 7-74-102, Colorado State Statutes, or is otherwise material that can be kept confidential under the Colorado Open Records law. As such, we ask that certain pages, as indicated below, of this proposal response be treated as confidential material and not be released without our written approval. Attach additional sheets if needed.

Section	Page Number	Торіс

Check mark :_____This firm is not designating any information as proprietary and confidential witch qualifies as trade secret.

Prices always become public information when proposals are opened, and therefore cannot be designated as confidential.

Other information cannot be kept confidential unless it is a trade secret. Trade Secret definitions are found in article 74 section 7-74-102 in Colorado State Statutes

In the event the Designation of Confidentiality of this information is challenged, the undersigned hereby agrees to provide legal counsel or other necessary assistance to defend the Designation of Confidentiality.

Failure to include this form in the proposal response may mean that all information provided as part of the proposal response will be open to examination or copying. The Eagle County Paramedic Services considers other markings of confidential in the proposal document to be insufficient. The undersigned agree to hold the Eagle County Paramedic Services harmless for any damages arising out of the release of any material unless they are specifically identified above.

Signature

Title

Name (type or print)

Date

ATTACHMENT 6 – SUPPLIER WORKSHEET FOR NATIONAL PROGRAM CONSIDERATION SUBMIT WITH RFB

PSAI RFB 2018-01 MEDICAL SUPPLIES, EQUIPMENT AND PHARMACEUTICALS

SUPPLIER WORKSHEET FOR NATIONAL PROGRAM CONSIDERATION

Suppliers are required to meet specific qualifications. Please respond in the spaces provided after each qualification statement below.

- A. State if pricing for all Products/Services offered will be the most competitive pricing offered by your organization to Participating Public Agencies nationally. YES_____ NO_____
- B. Does your company have the ability to provide service to any Participating Public Agencies in the contiguous 48 states, and the ability to deliver service in Alaska and Hawaii? YES_____ NO_____
- C. Does your company have a national sales force, dealer network or distributor with the ability to call on Participating Public Agencies in at least 40 U.S. states? YES____ NO____
- D. Did your company have sales greater than \$50 million last year in the United States? YES____ NO____
- E. Does your company have existing capacity to provide toll-free telephone and state of the art electronic, facsimile and internet ordering and billing? YES_____ NO____
- F. Will your company assign a dedicated Senior Management level Account Manager to support the resulting Eagle County Paramedic Services program contract? YES_____NO____
- G. Does your company agree to respond to all agency referrals from Managing Agency within 2 business days?
 YES NO
- H. Does your company maintain records of your overall Participating Public Agencies' sales that you can and will share with the Managing Agency to monitor program implementation progress? YES____ NO____

I.	Will the Eagle County Paramedic Services program contract be your lead public
	offering to Participating Public Agencies?
	YESNO

Submitted by:

Signature

Title

Name (type or print)

Date

ATTACHMENT 7 – COST / FINANCIAL PROPOSAL SUBMIT WITH RFB

PSAI RFB 2018-01 MEDICAL SUPPLIES, EQUIPMENT AND PHARMACEUTICALS

NAME OF FIRM:	

Product Pricing

Products and Services may be added to the resulting contract during the term of the contract by written amendment, to the extent that those products and services are within the scope of this RFB.

BIDDER CERTIFICATIONS

Bidder, by submission of a Response hereto, makes the following certifications under penalty of perjury and possible contract termination if any of these certifications are found to be false.

Non-Collusive Response

- a. The prices in the Response have been arrived at independently without collusion, consultation, communication, or agreement for the purpose of restricting competition, as to any matter relating to such prices with any other Bidder or potential competitor.
- b. The prices which have been quoted in the Response (unless otherwise required by law), have not been knowingly disclosed by Bidder and will not be knowingly disclosed by Bidder prior to the public response opening, either directly or indirectly, to any other Bidder or competitor.
- c. No attempt has been made or will be made by Bidder to induce any other person, partnership or corporation to submit or not to submit a response for the purpose of restricting competition

Additional Requirements for Medical Supplies, Equipment and Pharmaceuticals:

1. <u>CONTRACT FEE</u>

Must include contract fee in pricing.

2. FORCE MAJEURE

If either party shall be wholly or partially prevented from the performance of any contractual obligation or duty by reason of or through strikes, stoppage of labor, riot, fire, flood, acts of war, insurrection, accident., order of any court, act of God, or specific cause reasonably beyond the party's control and not attributable to its neglect or nonfeasance, in such event, the time for the performance of such obligation or duty shall be suspended until such disability to perform is removed. Determination of Force Majeure shall rest solely with PSAI.

3. PERFORMANCE UNDER CONTRACT

PSAI is committed to insuring that Contractor provides effective and efficient service to all Participants in the Cooperative Purchasing Program, and expects that certain Performance Conditions must be met. Failure to meet these conditions may result in contract termination. In that regard, Contractor shall:

- a. Appoint a dedicated representative to be the contact person and focal point for all matters relating to End User quotations and orders. The representative shall have: A toll free phone number with voice mail; A fax number; A working e-mail address; and A postal address.
- b. Insure that the representative timely monitors all communication modes listed above, and promptly responds to communications from End Users and PSAI in any of these modes. Phone calls will be promptly returned, in any event not later than the next business day. Acceptable failure will be due only to Force Majeure.
- c. Maintain sufficient qualified staff to promptly process all communications from PSAI or End Users, and to efficiently, effectively and accurately service all requirements of the contract.
- d. As may be requested by PSAI, replace any staff members who are not providing the service and expertise deemed necessary by PSAI for acceptable support of End Users.

- e. Furnish, on request of PSAI, reasonable data, forms and graphic material to be used in brochures or other print media, or on PSAI's website.
- f. Allow access to PSAI authorized personnel for inspection of operating facilities, and auditing of purchase orders during the contract period, and for a period extending thru the completion of any outstanding orders. Site inspection may be arranged not less than ten (10) calendar days prior, shall include the names of all participants, and shall be at no expense to Contractor. Purchase Volume / Sales Reports – Reporting Requirements:
 - Bidder agrees to submit detailed itemized monthly reports using the "Purchase Volume / Sales Report Template" provided by PSAI. Sales must be reported during the month in which purchase order was accepted. PSAI recognizes that the actual date(s) of delivery may be unavailable at that time and requests that delivery dates be reported when they are known.
 - 2. Purchase Volume / Sales Reports must be generated in Microsoft Excel and submitted via electronic mail to PSAI by the 15th day of the month following. For example, if you are reporting for the month of June, your report would be due by the 15th of July and would contain any new sales for the month of June. Reports will include, but are not limited to the following:
 - PSAI Member Number
 - Service Name
 - City
 - State
 - Invoice_Number
 - Invoice_Date
 - Item_Number
 - Item_Description
 - Quantity
 - Unit_Price
 - Ext_Price
 - PSAI Contract Management Fee
 - 3. Failure to provide the detailed itemized Purchase Volume / Sales Reports may result in a \$50 late charge per day and may also result in termination of this Contract, at the discretion of PSAI.
- g. Should Contractor default in providing Products or Services as required by this Invitation and the contract, recourse may be exercised thru cancellation of the contract and other legal remedies as may be appropriate.

Proposer shall provide a percentage markup from cost on all items not on the core bidding list. This percentage mark-up may be priced by category defined in Form 2 of the RFB or by manufacturer.

FORM 1 – CORE BID ITEMS PRICING PSAI RFB#2018-01 Medical Supplies, Equipment and Pharmaceuticals						
Bidder Name:						
MFG						
Product	Item Description	Offered Price				
Code	Replicate this form as needed for additional units	Price				
A. Medical Supplies, Equipment and Pharmaceuticals						
	Disco utilize attached Errol gruppedsheet and ustrum in Errol format					
	Please utilize attached Excel spreadsheet and return in Excel format					
ļļ						

FORM 2 – ADDITONAL ITEMS BID		PSAI RFB#2018-01 Medical Supplies	PSAI RFB#2018-01 Medical Supplies, Equipment and Pharmaceuticals		
Bidder Name:					
Notes:	1) Use cost plus for	ormula by category – please list categories below	rmula by category – please list categories below. Add or insert additional lines as		
(Important)	tant)necessary.2)Or, provide additional Excel spreadsheet with additional items bid.				
Category		Description	Offered Price		

- 1.0 Scope of National Cooperative Contract
 - 1.1 Requirement

Eagle County Paramedic Services (hereinafter defined and referred to as "Principal Procurement Agency"), on behalf of itself and the Public Safety Association Inc. ("PSAI"), is requesting proposals for Medical Supplies, Equipment and Pharmaceuticals. The intent of this Request for Proposal is that any contract between Principal Procurement Agency and Supplier resulting from this Request for Proposal (hereinafter defined and referred to as the "Master Agreement") be made available to other public agencies nationally, including state and local governmental entities, public and private primary, secondary and higher education entities, non-profit entities, and agencies for the public benefit ("Public Agencies"), through PSAI's cooperative purchasing program. The Principal Procurement Agency has executed a Principal Procurement Agency Certificate with PSAI (an example of which is included as Exhibit C) and has agreed to pursue the Master Agreement. Use of the Master Agreement by any Public Agency, including the Principal Procurement Agency, will be preceded by their registration with PSAI as a Participating Public Agency in PSAI's cooperative purchasing program. Registration with PSAI as a Participating Public Agency is accomplished by Public Agencies joining PSAI and selecting to support the Master Intergovernmental Cooperative Purchasing Agreement, an example of which is attached as Exhibit B. The terms and pricing established in the resulting Master Agreement between the Supplier and the Principal Procurement Agency will be the same as that available to Participating Public Agencies through PSAI.

All transactions, purchase orders, etc., will occur directly between the Supplier and each Participating Public Agency individually, and neither PSAI or its Partners, any Principal Procurement Agency nor any Participating Public Agency, including their respective agents, directors, employees or representatives, shall be liable to Supplier for any acts, liabilities, damages, etc., incurred by any other Participating Public Agency.

This Exhibit A defines the expectations for qualifying Suppliers based on PSAI's requirements to market the resulting Master Agreement nationally to Public Agencies. Each section in this Exhibit A refers to the capabilities, requirements, obligations, and prohibitions of competing Suppliers on a national level in order to serve Participating Public Agencies through PSAI.

These requirements are incorporated into and are considered an integral part of this RFB. PSAI reserves the right to determine whether or not to make the Master Agreement awarded by the Principal Procurement Agency available to Participating Public Agencies.

1.2 Marketing and Administrative Support

During the term of the Master Agreement PSAI and its Partners intends to provide marketing and administrative support for Supplier pursuant to this section 1.2 that directly promotes the Supplier's products and services to Participating Public Agencies through multiple channels, each designed to promote specific products and services to Public Agencies on a national basis.

The PSAI marketing team and its Partners will work in conjunction with Supplier to promote the Master Agreement to both existing Participating Public Agencies and prospective Public Agencies through:

- A. Marketing collateral (print, email, presentations)
- B. Website support
- C. Trade shows/conferences/meetings
- D. Advertising

The PSAI sales teams will work in conjunction with Supplier to promote the Master Agreement to both existing Participating Public Agencies and prospective Public Agencies through:

- A. Individual sales calls
- B. Joint sales calls

- C. Communications/customer service
- D. Training sessions for Public Agency teams
- E. Training sessions for Supplier teams

The PSAI contracting teams will work in conjunction with Supplier to promote the Master Agreement to both existing Participating Public Agencies prospective Public Agencies through:

- A. Serving as the subject matter expert for questions regarding joint powers authority and state statutes and regulations for cooperative purchasing
- B. Training sessions for Public Agency teams
- C. Training sessions for Supplier teams
- D. Regular business reviews to monitor program success
- E. General contract administration

Capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Master Agreement or in the Public Safety Association Inc. Company Administration Agreement between Supplier and PSAI (the "PSAI Administration Agreement")

1.4 Award Basis

The basis of any contract award resulting from this RFB made by Principal Procurement Agency will be the basis of award on a national level through PSAI. If multiple suppliers are awarded by Principal Procurement Agency under the Master Agreement, those same suppliers will be required to extend the Master Agreement to Participating Public Agencies through PSAI. Utilization of the Master Agreement by Participating Public Agencies will be at the discretion of the individual Participating Public Agency. Certain terms of the Master Agreement specifically applicable to the Principal Procurement Agency are subject to modification for each Participating Public Agency as Supplier, such Participating Public Agency and PSAI shall agree.

1.5 Objectives of a Cooperative Program

This RFB is intended to achieve the following objectives regarding availability through PSAI's cooperative program:

- A. Provide a comprehensive competitively solicited and awarded national agreement offering the Products covered by this solicitation to Participating Public Agencies;
- B. Establish the Master Agreement as the Supplier's primary go to market cooperative strategy to Public Agencies nationwide;
- C. Achieve cost savings for Supplier and Public Agencies through a single solicitation process that will reduce the Supplier's need to respond to multiple solicitations;
- D. Combine the aggregate purchasing volumes of Participating Public Agencies to achieve cost effective pricing.

2.0 REPRESENTATIONS AND COVENANTS

As a condition to Supplier entering into the Master Agreement, which would be available to all Public Agencies, Supplier must make certain representations, warranties and covenants to both the Principal Procurement Agency and PSAI designed to ensure the success of the Master Agreement for all Participating Public Agencies as well as the Supplier.

2.1 Corporate Commitment

Supplier commits that (1) the Master Agreement has received all necessary corporate authorizations and support of the Supplier's executive management, (2) the Master Agreement is the Supplier's primary "go to market" cooperative strategy for Public Agencies, (3) the Master Agreement will be promoted to all Public Agencies, including any existing customers, and Supplier will transition existing customers, upon their request, to the Master Agreement, and (4) that the Supplier has read and agrees to the terms and conditions of the Administration Agreement with PSAI and will execute such agreement concurrent with and as a condition of its executive corporate sponsor and a separate national account manager within the RFB response that will be responsible for the overall management of the Master Agreement.

2.2 Pricing Commitment

Supplier commits that the Master Agreement pricing is its lowest available (net to buyer) to Public Agencies nationwide and further commits that if a Participating Public Agency is eligible for lower pricing through a national, state, regional or local or cooperative contract, that the Supplier will match such lower pricing to that Participating Public Agency under the Master Agreement. Bidder may offer "local contracts" to offer pricing to members in special situations without affecting the overall master agreement.

2.3 Sales Commitment

Supplier commits to aggressively market the Master Agreement as its go to market strategy in this defined sector and that its sales force will be trained, engaged and committed to offering the Master Agreement to Public Agencies through PSAI nationwide. Supplier commits that all Master Agreement sales will be accurately and timely reported to PSAI in accordance with the PSAI Agreement. Supplier also commits that its sales force will be compensated, including sales incentives, for sales to Public Agencies under the Master Agreement in a consistent or better manner compared to sales to Public Agencies if the Supplier were not awarded the Master Agreement.

EXHIBIT B - PUBLIC SAFETY ASSOCIATION INC. - COOPERATIVE PURCHASING AGREEMENT

MASTER INTERGOVERNMENTAL COOPERATIVE PURCHASING AGREEMENT

This Agreement is made between certain government agencies that execute a Principal Procurement Agency Certificate ("Principal Procurement Agencies") to be appended and made a part hereof and other public agencies ("Participating Public Agencies") that register electronically with Public Safety Association Inc. ("PSAI") and its marketing Partners or otherwise execute a Participating Public Agency Certificate to be appended and made a part hereof.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, after a competitive solicitation and selection process by Principal Procurement Agencies, a number of Suppliers have entered into Master Agreements to provide a variety of goods, products and services based on national volumes (herein "Products");

WHEREAS, Master Agreements are made available by Principal Procurement Agencies through PSAI and provide that Participating Public Agencies may purchase Products on the same terms, conditions and pricing as the Principal Procurement Agency, subject to any applicable local purchasing ordinances and the laws of the State of purchase;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises contained in this agreement, and of the mutual benefits to result, the parties agree as follows:

- 1. That each party will facilitate the cooperative procurement of Products.
- 2. That the procurement of Products subject to this agreement shall be conducted in accordance with and subject to the relevant statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations that govern each party's procurement practices.
- 3. That the cooperative use of solicitations obtained by a party to this agreement shall be in accordance with the terms and conditions of the solicitation, except as modification of those terms and conditions is otherwise allowed or required by applicable law.
- 4. That the Principal Procurement Agencies will make available, upon reasonable request and subject to convenience, information which may assist in improving the procurement of products by the Participating Public Agencies.
- 5. That a procuring party will make timely payments to the Supplier for Products received in accordance with the terms and conditions of the procurement. Payment for Products and inspections and acceptance of Products ordered by the procuring party shall be the exclusive obligation of such procuring party. Disputes between procuring party and Supplier are to be resolved in accord with the law and venue rules of the State of purchase.
- 6. The procuring party shall not use this agreement as a method for obtaining additional concessions or reduced prices for similar products or services.
- 7. The procuring party shall be responsible for the ordering of Products under this agreement. A non-procuring party shall not be liable in any fashion for any violation by a procuring party, and the procuring party shall hold non-procuring party harmless from any liability that may arise from action or inaction of the procuring party.
- 8. This agreement shall remain in effect until termination by a party giving 30 days written notice to the other party. The provisions of paragraphs 5, 6 and 7 hereof shall survive any such termination.
- 9. This agreement shall take effect after execution of the Principal Procurement Agency Certificate or Participating Public Agency Registration, as applicable.

EXHIBIT C - PUBLIC SAFETY ASSOCIATION INC. - PRINCIPAL PROCUREMENT AGENCY CERTIFICATE

PRINCIPAL PROCUREMENT AGENCY CERTIFICATE

I hereby acknowledge, on behalf of Eagle County Paramedic Services ("Principal Procurement Agency"), that I have read and agree to the general terms and conditions set forth in the enclosed Master Intergovernmental Cooperative Purchasing Agreement regulating the use of the Master Agreements and purchase of Products that from time to time are made available by Principal Procurement Agencies to Participating Public Agencies nationwide through Public Safety Association Inc. (PSAI). I understand that the purchase of one or more Products under the provisions of the Master Intergovernmental Cooperative Purchasing Agreement is at the sole and complete discretion of the Participating Public Agency.

In its capacity, as Principal Procurement Agency for PSAI, Eagle County Paramedic Services agrees to pursue Master Agreements for Products as specified in the attached exhibits to this agreement.

Authorized Signature, Eagle County Paramedic Services

Signature

This page intentionally left blank